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I came to Hawai'i nearly 50 years ago to help set up our astronomy program
here, both teaching and research.  My first visit to to top of Mauna Kea was
in June, 1966.  The University of Hawai'i had just be awarded a contract by
the National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA) to build an 88-inch
diameter telescope.  Site surveys on Mauna Kea and Haleakala had conclusively
demonstrated that Mauna Kea was the better of the two mountaintops in terms of
nighttime cloud cover and other weather conditions.  The additional altitude
of Mauna Kea meant that the summit was above the cloud inversion layer.

Mauna Kea is the highest point in the Pacific Ocean and is indeed imposing and
lofty.  We conducted additional site surveys on Mauna Kea at two specific
sites: 1) where the 88-inch telescope is now and 2) the site where the TMT
will go.  We specifically chose NOT to put the telescope on the actual summit
of Mauna Kea, which today is totally pristine.  We also chose NOT to erect
anything on the Goodrich cone as it is an almost perfect volcanic cone in its
shape.

The road surveyor mapped a route to the mountaintop which would go via Lake
Waiau.  We adamantly opposed that route so as not to damage that lake in any
way.  Lake Waiau is one of the highest lakes in the USA and one of very few
lakes in the State of Hawaii.  Nor did we permit any disturbance to the adze
quarry or the glacial morrain.  We have always tried to be good stewards of the
environment.  At that time there was no opposition from Hawaiians and, in
fact, one of the three original people involved in the site survey was
part-Hawaiian.

In addition to the planned 88-ich telescope, NASA put one of its "planetary
patrol" telescopes on Mauna Kea.  This was one of several 24-inch telescopes
spaced around the world to monitor Mercury, Venus, Mars, Jupiter, and Saturn.
The photos from the 24-inch telescope on Mauna Kea consistently showed the
best quality pictures of all the telescopes and amazed the project leaders
with the superb sharpness and detail.  That was great testimony to the quality
of Mauna Kea as an observing site.

The nations of Canada and France teamed up with Hawaii to put their premier
telescope on Mauna Kea and negotiations began for the details of project.  At
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the same time the United Kingdom was interested in Mauna Kea as the site for
its northern hemisphere observatory.  This resulted in the United Kingdom
Infrared Telescope (UKIRT) requesting permission for its telescope to be
located on Mauna Kea.  In addition, NASA wanted to place our national infrared
telescope on Mauna Kea.  In 1979 those three telescopes were dedicated and
observations began and continue today.

Over the decades I have been privileged to use those telescopes, and the Keck
Telescopes, for my astronomical research.  My interests have been in several
areas of astronomical research such as cosmology, the origin of the chemical
elements and the structure and evolution of stars.  The chemical elements that
we have on Earth and in our bodies, e.g. iron in our blood, calcium in our
bones, have their origin in the nuclear reactions that occurred inside massive
stars and then were spread through the Milky Way Galaxy for the next
generations of stars, including our Sun and its family of planets.

The advances in astronomical knowledge from the telescopes of Mauna Kea have
been extraordinarily significant.  The TMT will produce an advanced level of
human knowledge that will astound us all.

Ann M. Boesgaard
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